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President’s Corner 
 
By Chris Stransky, SoCal SETAC President 

 
I have to say I'm extremely proud of the enthusiasm we 

have had lately in our Chapter.  This has been one 

exceptionally busy spring.  We've hosted an Earth Day 

outreach event at Los Angeles County Sanitation 

Districts (LACSD), had one of our biggest turnouts ever 

for our Annual Meeting at SCCWRP, including an entire 

high school science class from Clark Magnet High 

School, and recently we held our first ever beach 

cleanup and BBQ at Doheny State Beach in Dana Point.  

This has been a rewarding couple of months and I can't 

thank those enough that have put in the extra effort, 

time, and dedication.  There are a few names in 

particular I would like to highlight for their recent 

contributions.  First I would like to thank our four 

outgoing Board members:  Jenny Jay (UCLA), Chris 

Osuch (Weston Solutions), Christine Lee (UCLA), 

and Dave Gibson (San Diego RWQCB).  Your 

contributions have been much appreciated and we'll miss 

you all!  Voting for our newest Board members is in 

progress and winners will be announced soon.  We've  

 

 

had a great response this year, so the decisions will 

be challenging.   

  

Another transition occurring is that of our valued 

Treasurer, Carlita Barton (LACSD).  Carlita has 

taken outstanding care of our finances and associated 

responsibilities for five years now.  She has solidified the 

processes, put the final efforts into establishing our 

Chapters non-profit status, and most recently completed 

an SOP to clarify the Treasurer's roles and 

responsibilities and ease the transition for future 

prospects.  Carlita has a great excuse to pass on the torch 

as she has just given birth to her first child.  A huge 

thanks to Carlita and all her hard work, and best wishes 

to her as she starts a whole new exciting chapter in her 

life; her great attitude and contributions will be missed.  

For the time being Phil Markle (also with LACSD) has 

graciously volunteered to temporarily take over as 

Treasurer.  A great opportunity exists if there is someone 

else out there that might be interested in the Treasurer 

role - don't be shy.  Please contact Phil or myself if so.   

  

Phil is already busier than ever expanding our local 

Chapter’s education and public outreach programs (see 

the Public Outreach article below).  He also serves on 

the Education and Outreach Committee for National 

SETAC and has been sharing our experiences on the 

forefront.  Efforts have included regional grade and high 

school science fair participation and awards throughout 

southern California, a yearly $1,500 competitive student 

grant award, public outreach (Earth Day), and finally, 

student and teacher participation at our local chapter 

meetings.  I have since met quite a few inspired and 

extremely bright future scientists through these activities 

and can't express in words how rewarding it's been.  

Nice work Phil and everyone else supporting these 

efforts!             

  

As previously mentioned, our annual meeting at 

SCCWRP was outstanding this year, in particular the 

quality of the presentations (professional and 

students).  A huge thanks to Ken Schiff for coordinating 

and hosting the event at SCCWRP.  Also, a big thanks to  

 

 

In This Issue: 

¶ Presidentôs Corner 

¶ Meet the Board - Adrienne Cibor 

¶ Website  

¶ Beach Cleanup and BBQ Event 

¶ 2009 Annual Meeting  

¶ Student's Corner 

¶ Public Outreach and SoCal SETAC 

¶ Calendar of Events 

 



 
 

 
 

Volume 16, Issue 2 ww.socalsetac.org June 2009 

 

participating Board members and the staff at SCCWRP 

for helping out and having us there, especially Steve Bay 

for preparing and leading an outstanding short course on 

the new California Sediment Quality Objectives.  The 

annual meeting is a primary responsibility of the past 

President so you're officially off the hook now Ken, 

congratulations!  Thanks so much for all your efforts, 

outstanding guidance, and leadership these past several 

years.               

  

A few other noteworthy thanks are due, in particular Kat 

Prickett (POLA) as our Chapter Secretary for over 3 

years now.  Kat is always on the ball providing critical 

organization-related updates and communication, 

meeting minutes, election coordination, meeting 

preparations, etc. etc.  Thanks Kat!  Also, if you have 

not had a chance to see our updated website, please do!  

Pavlova Vitale (Santa Ana RWQCB) has done an 

outstanding job updating and enhancing the look of the 

site.  Included are important announcements, 

newsletters, board contact info, job postings, and 

more...             

  

Finally, it is a great pleasure to have the opportunity 

to announce our newest Vice President elect, Barry 

Snyder of AMEC Geomatrix.  Barry will serve under 

Tim Mikel (ABC), our current VP and incoming 

President this July.  Thanks Tim for the newsletter 

editing this past year, the new responsibility Barry will 

assume as VP.  Barry was, in fact, one of the founding 

members of the SoCal Chapter back in 1993. He was 

instrumental in laying the groundwork of where we are 

today, and has been a dedicated member ever since.  

Barry is also a close friend, mentor, and colleague of 

mine, and was the first to bravely hire me into the world 

of toxicology and thankfully introduce me to SETAC.  It 

was a long shot at the time I'm sure - I actually had to 

beg him for a job that didn't really exist at the time, but 

he had faith.  Congratulations and welcome back 

Barry!   

  

Here’s to a great 2008-2009 and looking forward to 

seeing you all at our next SoCal SETAC event - stay 

tuned!  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MMeeeett  tthhee  BBooaarrdd  
 

By Adrienne Cibor 
 

I was born in San Jose, California and grew up in the 

San Francisco East Bay Area.  Most of my outdoor 

adventures as a kid in northern California were far from 

the ocean near Mt. Diablo where I spent a lot of my time 

horseback riding with friends or playing on a rope swing 

at the creek.  Most of my early ocean experiences were 

in the Atlantic, visiting my grandma in New Jersey and 

going “down the shore” as they say in NJ.  By high 

school, I had grown to love the ocean and got SCUBA 

certified in Monterey Bay at the age of 18. 
 

Mike and Adrienne at the Nautilus Christmas party, 
December 2008 

 

After high school I was still not sure what I wanted to 

do, but was college bound to figure it out.  I had always 

been environmentally conscious and loved the outdoors 

but never really considered a career in the environmental 

field. I ended up at Chico State getting a BS in Business.   

I learned a lot in Chico (some of it even business 

related), and made friends that I will keep for life, but I 

was working in retail management and sales and wanted 

to do something more meaningful to me.    A few years 

later, on a whale-watching trip out of San Francisco Bay 

near the Farallon Islands (where we didn't see any 

whales), I realized I wanted to be a marine biologist.  

Seriously, how cliché? I took one biology class at 

Hayward State before quitting my job and plunging 
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back into school full-time.  I packed my dog and cat and 

moved to San Diego.   

 

I received my BS in Biology with a marine emphasis 

from SDSU in 2001.  While in school, I held a one-year 

internship position for the City of San Diego’s Ocean 

Monitoring Division and assisted with benthic 

invertebrate collection and identification, and fish tissue 

dissection.  I also volunteered for two years at the 

Cabrillo National Monument tide pools helping to 

collect long-term data on the ecological condition of the 

rocky intertidal, and spent one summer as a teacher for 

the Birch aquarium ocean camp.   Somewhere in the 

middle of these jobs, during my second summer in 

school, a girlfriend and I decided to go to bartending 

school together.  She ended up going to Australia for the 

summer so I went to bartending school by myself.  I 

soon got a job at a dive bar near the Navy base, which is 

where I met my husband Mike (who is, of course, in the 

Navy).   

 

I joined Nautilus Environmental in June 2002 (it was 

still AMEC at the time) as a technician in the bioassay 

lab conducting freshwater, marine, and sediment toxicity 

tests.  In addition to routine tests, I gained experience in 

a variety of areas including toxicity identification 

evaluations, test method development, stormwater 

testing, and stream bioassessment.  Between June 2005 

and February 2008 I was the laboratory supervisor and 

have recently moved into the position of project manager 

and am currently working on some very diverse and 

interesting projects such as algal TIE’s, ion imbalance 

issues, and non-indigenous species studies.  I have been 

attending local and national SETAC meetings for several 

years now and am enjoying my time serving on the 

Board of the local chapter. 

 

  

  

WWeebbssiittee    
 

By Pavlova Vitale 
 

Hello everyone, if you haven't already done so, please 

take a look at our new website.  If you have any 

publications, job openings, or announcements that you 

would like to share with the rest of us, pass them on to 

me and I will post them on our website.  Also, if you 

have any pictures you want included on the photo  

 

 

gallery, pass those on to me as well.  My email address 

is pvitale@waterboards.ca.gov . 

 

Beach Cleanup and BBQ Event 

 

By Chris Stransky 

 
On Saturday, June 6th, SoCal SETAC hosted our first 

ever beach cleanup and BBQ at Doheny State Beach in 

Dana Point.  The weather was perfect and the food 

contributions outstanding.  After a quick scan on arrival 

we were a bit worried about finding much to clean up; 

the beach is definitely one of the best maintained I have  

seen in southern California.  An excursion just south of 

the picnic area along the San Juan Creek estuary proved 

fruitful, however.  A total of approximately 20  

volunteers recovered over an estimated 100 pounds of 

trash, primarily consisting of plastic and foam debris.   

 

 
Doheney Beach cleanup aftermath 

 
The winner for the strangest object found was Dan 

Sowersby of Weston Solutions with a silver medal 

attached to a tile with a picture of a woman diving off a 

platform.  A close runner up was Christa Zacharius with 

a slinky nighty from Victoria’s Secret.  Barry Snyder 

found a stash of books in the reeds on how to become a 

millionaire.  I guess this person's really out of luck now.  

An honorable mention find of a dolphin skull goes to 

Pavlova's son Matthew. Although a natural occurrence 

we presume, the actual cause of death remains a 

mystery.  Jamba Juice and Starbucks gift cards were 

awarded to the winners.  The event lasted well into  

the night with a bonfire, roasted marshmallows, and 

volley ball under a bright full moon.  Thank you to all  

 

 

mailto:pvitale@waterboards.ca.gov
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of those attending and volunteering to help with the 

cleanup.  Special thanks to Adrienne Cibor of Nautilus 

for helping coordinate.   

 

  

  

22000099  AAnnnnuuaall  MMeeeettiinngg    
 

By Tim Mikel 
 

The Southern California Coastal Water Research Project 

in Costa Mesa was the location of the SoCal SETAC 

2009 Annual Meeting on May 6th and 7th. The event 

was one of our best attended (over 80 attendees!), as 

many people from all over southern California were 

present. Opening the first day of the meeting was an 

excellent course titled State of California Sediment 

Quality Objectives, Background, Application, and Use. 

Steve Bay of SCCWRP opened the course with a history 

and framework of the Sediment Quality Triad. Darrin 

Greenstein, also from SCCWRP, followed with a 

description of the database. Chris Began of the State 

Water Quality Control Board provided some practical 

applications and discussed the program's relationship 

with 303(d) listings. Lunch was followed by an very 

informative plenary session on sediment contaminants of 

emerging concern. A social and poster session followed 

the plenary. A number of member posters were 

presented at the social, plus two from our SoCal SETAC 

science fair winners.  

 

 

 
Los Angeles County Science Fair award winner, Elizabeth 
Brajevich at the 2009 SoCal SETAC Annual Meeting 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Ventura County Science Fair award winner, Melissa 
Gutterman at the 2009 SoCal SETAC Annual Meeting 

 

Following the poster session, a number of members 

found their way to the Yard House for snacks and beer 

from their huge variety on tap. 

 

Platform presentations on the second day of the meeting 

included sessions on toxicity, long term monitoring, 

fates, and effects. At the lunch break, attendees were 

treated to a special poster session from the Clark Magnet 

High School in la Cresenta, California (see Public 

Outreach article below) organized by Phil Markle.  

 

All in all, this was one of our most successful annual 

meetings ever, and Past President Ken Schiff should be 

congratulated for organizing such a great event. 

 

 

 

Student's Corner 
 

By Wesley Hunter 
 

Student Spotlight 

 

Student:  Weiying “Tim” Jiang 

 

Current Degree program:  Ph.D. in Environmental 

Sciences, University of California, Riverside 

 

Previous Degree programs:  B.S. in Environmental 

Science, Nanjing University, China 

 

Major Professor:  Dr. Jay Gan 

 

 

 

 
 



 
 

 
 

Volume 16, Issue 2 ww.socalsetac.org June 2009 

 

Research:  As a second year Ph.D. student, Tim's 

research is mainly focuses on the behavior and runoff  

potential of pesticides on urban hard surfaces. The 

studies are currently conducted on bench scale, which 

helps to clarify the underlying mechanisms, such as 

sorption and transformation, that control the runoff 

process. Field studies may be performed under more 

realistic conditions. Till now, Tim has made two oral 

presentations on both national and regional SETAC 

annual meeting and one paper on this topic has been 

submitted for journal publication. This year, his proposal 

on this topic won a $1500 grant from SoCal SETAC, as 

a student research award to support the continuing study.   

  

  
Weiying ñTimò Jiang  

  

  

  

PPuubblliicc  OOuuttrreeaacchh  aanndd  SSooCCaall  SSEETTAACC  
 

By Phil Markle 
 

Motivated and encouraged by SETAC NA and their 

commitment to the 2009 Year of Science, the SoCal 

SETAC Regional Chapter continued to expand their 

public outreach activities in 2009. This year marked the 

seventh consecutive year that our chapter has provided a 

SoCal SETAC special award at local science fairs. This 

year we successfully judged and presented this award at 

all six county science fairs in our region. The SoCal 

SETAC science fair award consists of a $50.00 prize, 

one-year student membership in the chapter, an 

invitation to attend and present at our annual chapter 

meeting and a certificate of accomplishment is awarded 

to the best project with a focus in the area of  

 

 

environmental toxicology and/or environmental 

chemistry at each county science fair. The 2009 SoCal  

SETAC Science Fair Award winners are recognized 

individually at the end of this article. 

 

On April 18, 2009, SoCal SETAC hosted a booth at an 

Earth Day fair in Whittier, CA. Our booth consisted of 

touch tanks containing local tide pool animals as well as 

microscope displays of abalone and sea urchin larvae. 

The chapter members staffing the booth provided 

visitors with information on household pollution 

prevention as well as exposure to the field of aquatic 

toxicology and the use of standardized toxicity tests to  

evaluate aquatic life impacts. This one-day event 

included over 60 exhibitors and was attended by over 

4,000 people. It was no surprise that with the “hands on” 

touch tank experience, the SoCal SETAC booth was one 

of the more popular exhibits. A special “thank you” goes 

out to Nautilus Environmental and their staff for all of 

their work in providing the materials and staffing the 

booth. 

 

 
Future scientists show up for Earth Day 
 

Finally, the chapter wanted to invite a local high school 

science class to attend the poster and platform 

presentations and possibly even present at our annual 

chapter meeting. An AP Environmental Science class 

taught by Dominique Evans-Bye from Clark Magnet 

High School in la Cresenta, CA was identified as a 

possible candidate. Once contacted, the students and 

faculty were very enthusiastic and approximately 20 

students attended each day of the meeting. Furthermore, 

the high school students presented seven posters and one 

platform presentation! The focus of the poster 

presentations involved GIS mapping projects conducted 

by the students on marine protected areas with the 

platform presentation discussing marine sediment heavy  
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metal contamination. In fact, the platform presentation 

by Dalar Nazarian won the best student presentation 

award! 

 

As with all outreach activities, none of this would have 

been possible without the commitment and generosity of 

many selfless volunteers. Thanks to all of them for 

making 2009 such a great year for SoCal SETAC and 

our community outreach! Your hard work and spirit are 

truly appreciated. 

 

2009 SoCal SETAC Science fair Winners 

 

Ventura County 

Melissa Gutterman – No Ocean, No Us 

 

Los Angeles County 

Elizabeth Brajevich – Just Ducky? The Harsh Effect of 

Toxins on Madrona Marsh 

 

Inland Empire 

Catherine Dang and Janki Kanerla - Santa Ana River 

watershed: Keepinô it Clean 

 

San Diego County 

Sajan Sanghvi – Alternative Water Disinfection 

Methods: Diamond Electrodes in Water Electrolysis 

 

Orange County 

Sumit Mtro – The Effect of Denitrification on 

Methanogensis in Constructed Wetlands: Year 2 

 

Santa Barbara County 

Shawnessy Grant – Bioluminescence Lumination 

Lessons 

 

 

 

CCaalleennddaarr  ooff  EEvveennttss  
 

By Wenjian Lao 

 

July 2009 

5th Summer School of Environmental Chemistry and 

Ecotoxicology. 

July 6 - 11 Brno, Czech Republic 

 

3rd National Conference on Ecosystem Restoration.  

July 24-29, Los Angeles, CA 

 

 

 

August 2009 

Fall 2009 National Meeting & Exposition. 

 August 16-20,Washington, DC, USA 

International Conference on Emerging Trends in 

Environmental Research.  
August 14-16. Cochin, Kerala, India  

 

September 2009 

11th International Conference on Environmental 

Science and Technology. September 3-5, Chania, Crete, 

Greece 

 

1st Joint PSE-SETAC Conference on Ecotoxicology. 

September 16 – 19, Kraków, Poland 
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So Cal SETAC  
Corporate Advertising rates, Sustaining Membership, and  

Annual Meeting sponsorship 

 
PROGRAM 

 
COST 

 
SERVICE 

Newsletter Advertisement  
(per issue) 

Full page 
Half page 
Quarter page 
Eighth page 

 
 
$100 
$75 
$50 
$35 

 
 

¶ Advertisement 

Corporate 
Sustaining Membership  
(per year) 

 
$300 

¶ Half page advertisement in Newsletter for the year 

¶ One Professional membership 

¶ Special recognition by the Chapter  

Corporate 
Annual Meeting Sponsorship 
(per year) 

 
$250 

¶ Full page advertisement in Annual Meeting Program 

¶ Single membership 

¶ Special recognition in the Meeting Program 
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SoCal SETAC Board Members - July 2008 
 

 

Officers 

Past President Ken Schiff Advisor/Stand-in for President and Vice-President 

 Southern California Coastal Water Research Program Committee Chair for SoCal SETAC 

 kens@sccwrp.org Annual Meeting 

  

President Chris Stransky SETAC North America Liaison  

 Nautilus Environmental Board Agenda & Action Items 

 chris@nautilusenvironmental.com 

 

Vice-President Tim Mikel Newsletter Editor 

 Aquatic Bioassay  

 tim@timmikel.com  

   

Treasurer Carlita Barton Maintain Chapter Finances/Non-profit status 

 L.A. County Sanitation Districts Meeting Finances & Contracts 

 cbarton@lacsd.org 

 

Secretary Kat Prickett Membership Maintenance 

 Port of Los Angeles Recording board meeting minutes 

 kprickett@portla.org Election Coordinator 

 

Webmaster Pavlova Vitale Maintains and updates SoCal SETAC web site 

 RWQCB, Santa Ana Region 8 

 pvitale@waterboards.ca.gov 

 

Outreach Phil Markle Coordinates outreach efforts with SETAC NA 

Coordinator L.A. County Sanitation Districts 

 pmarkle@lacsd.org 

 

Board of Directors 
 

 

Board Member 

(2008-2010) 

 

Christine Broussard 

University of  La Verne 

broussac@ulv.edu 

Board Member 

(2007-2009) 

 

Dave Gibson 

San Diego RWQCB 

DGibson@waterboards.ca.gov 

 

Board Member 

(2008-2010) 

 

Adrienne Cibor 

Nautilus Environmental 

adrienne@nautilusenvironmental.com 

 

Board Member 

(2007-2009) 

 

Jenny Jay 

Univ. of California Los Angeles 

jennyjay@ucla.edu 

 

Board Member 

(2008-2010) 

 

Wesley Hunter 

Univ. of California Riverside 

Whunt001@student.ucr.edu 

 

Board Member 

(2007-2009) 

 

Christine Lee 

Univ. of California Los Angeles 

chrlee@gmail.com 

 

Board Member 

(2008-2010) 

 

Wenjian Lao 

SCCWRP 

waynel@sccwrp.org 

 

Board Member 

(2007-2009) 

 

Chris Osuch 

Weston Solutions 

chris.osuch@westonsolutions.com 

 

 

Position           Name & Affiliation                                  Responsibilities 
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